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A NEW YORK TIMES NOTABLE BOOK OF 2020From award-winning higher education
journalist and New York Times bestselling author Jeffrey Selingo comes a revealing look from
inside the admissions office—one that identifies surprising strategies that will aid in the college
search. Getting into a top-ranked college has never seemed more impossible, with acceptance
rates at some elite universities dipping into the single digits. In Who Gets In and Why, journalist
and higher education expert Jeffrey Selingo dispels entrenched notions of how to compete and
win at the admissions game, and reveals that teenagers and parents have much to gain by
broadening their notion of what qualifies as a “good college.” Hint: it’s not all about the sticker on
the car window.Selingo, who was embedded in three different admissions offices—a selective
private university, a leading liberal arts college, and a flagship public campus—closely observed
gatekeepers as they made their often agonizing and sometimes life-changing decisions. He also
followed select students and their parents, and he traveled around the country meeting with high
school counselors, marketers, behind-the-scenes consultants, and college rankers.While many
have long believed that admissions is merit-based, rewarding the best students, Who Gets In
and Why presents a more complicated truth, showing that “who gets in” is frequently more about
the college’s agenda than the applicant. In a world where thousands of equally qualified
students vie for a fixed number of spots at elite institutions, admissions officers often make split-
second decisions based on a variety of factors—like diversity, money, and, ultimately, whether a
student will enroll if accepted.One of the most insightful books ever about “getting in” and what
higher education has become, Who Gets In and Why not only provides an usually intimate look
at how admissions decisions get made, but guides prospective students on how to honestly
assess their strengths and match with the schools that will best serve their interests.



More Praise for WHO GETS IN AND WHY“A fascinating, useful, and important book—
fascinating because of its wealth of vividly reported detail on how the college admission system
works (for instance, why little Amherst College admits more athletes than mighty University of
Alabama); useful because of its clear-eyed view of how students and families can calmly get
through the winnowing process; and important because higher education has become so central
to American opportunity and mobility.”—James Fallows, national correspondent for The
Atlantic“Timely and engaging . . . details how college admissions is rigged in favor of the
privileged and how it came to be gamed even further. . . . Who Gets In and Why speaks to the
current political moment.”—The New York Times“An invaluable tool for college-bound students
and their families, guidance counselors, and college admissions personnel.”—Library Journal
(starred review)“For nearly twenty years, Jeff Selingo has been one of America’s most trusted
voices on higher education. This is his finest work. He pulls back the curtain on all the code
words, awkward secrets, and noble hopes associated with college admissions today. Each
chapter can help college-bound families turn confusion into clarity.”—George Anders, Pulitzer
Prize–winning author of You Can Do Anything and The Rare Find“A searing and sensitive look
into the world of college admissions. Informed by a remarkable front-row view from the very
rooms where it happens, this eye-opening book offers insights that will inspire, enrage, and
enlighten.”—Ned Johnson, coauthor of The Self-Driven Child and president and founder of
PrepMatters“An illuminating and multisided view of admissions work . . . eye-opening and
insightful.”—Booklist“If you’ve ever wondered why applying to college has become such an all-
consuming process and why so many students and families become unhinged by it, Jeffrey
Selingo has the answers. . . .With this true insider’s guide, you’ll make it through the application
process without losing your retirement savings, your sanity, your dignity, and possibly even your
dog.”—Caitlin Flanagan, staff writer at the Atlantic and author of Girl Land“Comprehensive and
ultimately reassuring… Anxious parents and students will be buoyed by this richly detailed and
lucidly written guide.”—Publishers Weekly“A must-read for anyone who might one day have to
pay for college—but it’s much more than that. It’s an eye-opening business story: an inside look
at the Moneyball-ization of education in which the incentives of institutions and students are
often frighteningly misaligned.”—David Epstein, author of Range: Why Generalists Triumph in a
Specialized World“A level-headed decoding of selective college admissions . . . Will equip
readers with a much better insight into the current forces at work in college admissions.”—
Forbes“Jeff Selingo has done it again. . . . Selingo has managed to lift the veil from the ‘inner
sanctum,’ showing how admission officers deal with the challenges presented by talented and
diverse applicants.”—Robert Massa, former dean of enrollment, Johns Hopkins University“A
valuable outsider-as-insider’s-eye view of the college admission process, spotlighting what
applicants will never see. For the tireless, dedicated professionals who do this work, the
students and parents trying to understand it, and anyone in between, there are great lessons to
be learned here.”—Emmi Harward, executive director of the Association of College Counselors
in Independent Schools“Selingo addresses the tyranny of selective admissions and its



inordinate social and emotional impact on the more than 90 percent of students who enroll in
nonselective schools. Bravo!”—Deborah Quazzo, managing partner of GSV Advisors“An
important book that shines a clarifying light into the mystifying corners of the college admissions
process.”—Jill Madenberg, author of Love the Journey to College“For students and their
parents grappling with questions about how grades and testing may be considered by colleges
in the midst of Covid-19, Jeff Selingo offers readers a seat on the admissions committee and
explains how ‘getting in’ is about much more than just a student’s GPA or test score.”—Andrew
B. Palumbo, dean of admissions and financial aid, Worcester Polytechnic Institute“Very
accessible and quite accurate . . . A great resource for parents.”—Rick Hazelton, director of
college advising, The Hotchkiss SchoolThank you for downloading this Simon & Schuster
ebook.Get a FREE ebook when you join our mailing list. Plus, get updates on new releases,
deals, recommended reads, and more from Simon & Schuster. Click below to sign up and see
terms and conditions.Already a subscriber? Provide your email again so we can register this
ebook and send you more of what you like to read. You will continue to receive exclusive offers in
your inbox.For HeatherPrefaceAs COVID-19 upended the college search for students during the
2020–21 application cycle, I found myself speaking several times a month over Zoom to groups
of parents and high school counselors worried about how the selection process might change
as a result. The college search was already so different for Generation X parents compared to
their own search thirty or forty years ago. Now they feared it was about to change again—just as
their children were embarking on the journey.Rest assured that the book you hold in your hands
describes a college admission selection machine that will largely remain in place long after the
coronavirus subsides. Admissions deans like certainty even more than applicants do. The rule in
the enrollment profession is: however you alter your process of recruiting or admitting students,
do it gradually. That way you know—or, at least, can guess—which of the levers you pulled
caused a shift.That said, the pandemic reshaped almost every facet of admissions—and did so
all at once. SAT and ACT tests were canceled at hundreds of sites around the world over
multiple months, forcing more than six hundred colleges to waive their testing requirements
(some permanently). Online learning became the norm in high schools, making pass-fail grades
more prevalent and altering the traditional cadence of courses. Sports and extracurricular
activities were also wiped out, taking away a critical component of the application. What’s more,
prospective students were left to “kick the tires” of the colleges on their lists through virtual
campus tours and events, as in-person recruiting was mostly put on hold.While high schools and
college admissions will veer back closer to normalcy, a few changes will stick. It’s clear, for
instance, that the SAT and the ACT won’t return to their former prominence. Even ACT’s CEO
conceded that in a blog post. Other changes from the pandemic year will be seen in retrospect,
though, not as the beginning of a trend but as one-time anomalies.One blip that will likely fade
away is the boom in applications to selective colleges. While the number of applications
received by elite institutions will continue to grow, they’ll mostly do so from their pre-pandemic
levels. The unprecedented surge in applications in 2020–21 was the result of two rare events:



highly selective colleges making test scores optional for the first time, and students finding
themselves unable to take in-person campus tours or meet with college representatives who in
the past would have visited their high schools.So students hedged their bets and applied to
more colleges than usual. While application volume for spots in the Class of 2025 rose by 10
percent, the number of unique applicants remained nearly flat, according to the Common
Application, a standard form used by more than nine hundred schools. Most of the increase in
applications went to selective private colleges and big public universities, while smaller and less-
selective universities were left begging for students. In other words, the rich got richer. The
University of California at Los Angeles received a staggering 160,000 applications, a jump of 25
percent over 2019–20 Colgate University saw its applications more than double. Penn State was
up 11 percent; Emory, 19 percent; and Harvard, 42 percent.Test-optional policies undoubtedly
played a significant role in the tsunami. In the admissions cycle prior to COVID-19, 77 percent of
students self-reported a test score on their Common Application; that share dropped to 46
percent during the pandemic.Not only were there more applicants, but admissions deans
described them as different applicants. Before the pandemic, teenagers usually scoured the U.S.
News & World Report rankings looking for the column that listed the middle 50 percent of test
scores for admitted students to each college. For prospective students, that “mean range” was
like a flashing red sign: don’t bother applying if you’re below these numbers. Once COVID took
hold, test-optional policies almost guaranteed that many of those students would apply. After all,
why not take a shot at Harvard?“Testing is a specter out there for certain students,” said John
Latting, Emory University’s dean of admissions. “It’s a deterrent. It’s much more powerful than I
ever realized.”At Emory, nearly half of the applications for the Class of 2025 arrived without test
scores. Overall, Emory admitted 13 percent of its applicants. But the admit rate for those with
test scores (17 percent) was higher—about twice as high—as those without (8.6 percent). The
same was true at Colgate (25 percent vs. 12 percent). At Georgia Tech, the admit rate for those
with test scores was 22 percent compared with 10 percent without a score. The gap was much
closer at Vanderbilt (7.2 percent vs. 6 percent).In general, about half of applications to selective
schools arrived without test scores. But admissions deans said those applicants were usually
less competitive across the board and were accepted at a lower rate. Many top colleges new to
the test-optional club, however, were tight-lipped about the applicants they accepted without test
scores. Given that many colleges have extended their test waivers for another year (or more),
admissions deans were cautious about saying too much, worried about future applicants trying
to game the system.Where does that leave applicants who wonder if test-optional really means
test-optional? At highly selective colleges, a test score is another signal in an application full of
them. The more positive signals you can send in your favor, the better your chances of getting in.
If you can take a test and achieve a high score, by all means submit it. That said, admissions
officers know that the rigor of high school courses and the grades earned in them are the best
measure of success in college, and test scores are highly correlated with family wealth. So this
was the year many admissions officers focused on “institutional priorities”—such as increasing



the number of students who are the first in their family to go to college—or they advocated for
their favorite applicants without worrying about a borderline test score that in any other year
might have knocked them out of the admit bin.By and large, my reporting found that admissions
officers expected higher-income applicants or those from top high schools to send test scores; if
they didn’t, it was assumed the number was sub-par. It didn’t mean they didn’t get in, but either
the rest of the application was exceptional or it came from a high school that had a history of
sending good students.It’s difficult to make blanket recommendations for the future based on the
experiences of a single pandemic-fueled admissions cycle. While there’s overlap in the applicant
pools at highly selective schools, they aren’t the same. One public flagship university, for
instance, found that their test-optional admissions depended largely on the major: the
acceptance rate was ten percentage points higher for business and engineering majors with test
scores while it was nearly even for everyone else. At Georgia Tech, most applicants who
submitted scores had high ones to begin with, skewing the averages and rendering courses and
grades more useful. Case in point: 93 percent of test-optional applicants to Georgia Tech took
calculus in high school, which isn’t covered by the SAT’s math section per se.Without test
scores, colleges relied more on historical data for students who, in previous years, enrolled from
the same high school as the applicant. When colleges accumulate a significant number of
graduates from a particular high school—say, ten students over the course of several years—
they can track the grade-point averages and eventual degree completions associated with that
school. The data indicate to those reviewing applications how grades in one high school
translate into grades at the university.Even as enrollment staff grappled with finalizing their Class
of 2025, they were looking ahead, wondering if the tweaks they made in the evaluation process
this cycle will work in the ones that follow. Students in the high school Class of 2022 were only
sophomores when the pandemic disrupted their education. They were just finding their footing in
high school.For them, the long tail of the pandemic won’t end with the college admission cycle.
Many parts of applicants’ files are baked long before they begin the college search—from
activities they start in elementary school, to the courses they take (or don’t take) in eighth grade,
to the teachers they get to know as freshmen. As long as students make choices about what
they do or don’t do in school based on their experience of the pandemic year, the effects of
COVID-19 will live on, affecting college applications for years to come.Jeffrey SelingoApril
2021IntroductionSteering the College’s AgendaThe three admissions officers huddled in a
windowless conference room are on a mission. Ahead of them awaits probably the most
unpleasant part of their jobs: dashing the dreams of 242 applicants to Emory University’s
prospective Class of 2023 before official acceptances go out in just a few weeks. Here in early
March, the high school seniors have been admitted, tentatively, but statistical models the
university uses to predict who will actually enroll indicate that too many of the record thirty
thousand applicants for regular decision have been accepted so far.This team of three is
responsible for the southeast region. Of the five regional committees reviewing the high school
seniors conditionally accepted to the freshman class, they must make the biggest cuts. While



the Southeast team meets behind closed doors, so, too, do the other committees trying to move
one thousand applications from the thin admit stack to the much larger deny or wait list piles, a
process they call “shaping down.” The students will never know just how close they came to
getting an offer for one of the 721 seats remaining in Emory’s freshman class.“I wish we could
tell kids they were an admit until like March 5, which is huge,” says Will Segura, his voice
becoming ever so slightly higher-pitched as he turns to his two colleagues sitting at opposite
ends of the table under the glare of fluorescent lights. “They don’t even know how we loved
them.”Will is an associate dean and chair of the Southeast committee. He needs to move eighty
applicants out of the admit bin by the end of the day. That’s sixteen applicants an hour. The day
before, the group made its job more difficult by “moving up” thirty-five applicants who were high
priorities in this region to the accept pile.The group agrees to divvy up the work to move quickly.
They don’t want to readjudicate an applicant’s entire file; they want to see the applicant through
a wider lens now that the admissions staff has a better idea of what the class as a whole looks
like. Their first cut a few months ago was a rough sketch of the class; this one puts finer lines on
the edges. And the following week, an even finer sorting will occur when they craft the final class.
This process of shaping is a step at the very end of the admissions process that most teenagers
and their parents are unaware of: for a tiny slice of applicants there isn’t just one look, but
many.The Southeast team starts with the hardest group of majors: natural sciences. These
admission spots are among the most competitive at the university because they represent the
most popular majors on campus: computer science, biology, and economics and mathematics.
Will works from a spreadsheet of applicant names, arranged from lowest academic ratings (a
combination of test scores and GPA) to highest.The group moves swiftly through the docket
fueled by Cheez-Its, bananas, and M&M’s scattered on the wood-paneled table in front of them
like the remnants of a child’s candy bag dumped out on Halloween night. First up is a girl already
marked as a “low admit” by the original reader—a breadcrumb left to identify applicants who
barely cross the line and can easily be dropped later on. She scored a 1310 on the SAT and
wants to major in biology. While she has taken eight of the twenty-three Advanced Placement
courses offered by her high school, her midyear grades include a C in AP Environmental
Science, a course considered the easiest of senior-level advanced science courses. After three
minutes, the group moves her to the deny pile.The admissions officers don’t spend much time
talking about any one file. Most of those moved go from admit to deny, bypassing the wait list.
They move one boy to deny after looking at his senior-year grades—lots of Bs—and note that
they’ve already rejected four other academically stronger students in his school. They switch a
legacy applicant—meaning a parent earned a degree from Emory—to deny because of his light
extracurricular involvement. The original readers gave him a score of 2 out of 5 in that category,
observing he wants to major in pre-med, “but we don’t see activities to support that.”A half hour
into their meeting, the group lands on a file that has multiple “tags.” The applicant is both a
legacy and a child of an Emory employee. Because Emory employees receive tuition benefits for
their children, moving an applicant from accept to deny at this point in the process would come



at a steep cost for a family with a child so close to the line. The applicant has strong grades and
a rigorous curriculum, but the overall file was described as “lackluster” by the original reader with
ratings of 2 out of a possible 5 for both recommendations and intellectual curiosity.“I’m sure
there is plenty of goodness in the file,” Will says, “but in terms of natural sciences and what we’re
looking at, I don’t believe this is that student.”Someone else in the room pulls up the applicant’s
midyear grades. They are all As. While the student lists neuroscience as a major, “there is no
example of neuro in the file” in terms of activities or in the essays, the admissions officer says.
She suggests they move the applicant to the wait list.Another admissions advisor digs deeper
into the applicant’s other interests. As she flips through the application, she struggles to find
enough to keep the applicant in the admit pile. “I’d move to deny,” she says.Will describes himself
as “torn,” and turns to one colleague asking her why she’s in favor of the wait list. “The two tags
are pretty significant,” she says. A wait list would be “a softer landing,” she adds. The applicant
comes from a high school that’s a busy one for Emory. The other admissions officer looks at
where the student ranks among the applicants from the school, a list that is a page and a half.
This applicant is near the bottom of the first page. “If we’re looking strictly at natural sciences, it’s
not there.”Will calls for a vote, a rare occurrence this morning when they have usually agreed on
most files. He wants to shift the file from accept to deny, while another admissions officer prefers
the wait list. Their third colleague hedges. Will reminds her that this file will come back around for
another review the following week because of the multiple tags. “From the perspective we’re
supposed to be coming at now,” the wavering staff member says, “it’s a deny.”The three
admissions officers had debated the file for twelve minutes. It will be their longest deliberation
about any applicant that morning. The following week, the student lands back in the admit pile
after a review of hundreds of files with special tags like this one, and the week after that, the
applicant receives an official acceptance to Emory University’s Class of 2023. The high school
senior will never know how close he came to a rejection and how much the college’s priorities, in
this case for children of employees—rather than any particular aspect of his academic and
personal life—played a role in getting him ultimately over the finish line.For more than two
decades, I’ve written about colleges and universities as a journalist for the Washington Post, the
Atlantic, and the Chronicle of Higher Education. Higher education is a wide, fascinating world,
and I’ve written about many parts of it: college presidents, new financial aid policies, changes to
the curriculum.But admissions was a world I knew only from the outside. Never before had I
been inside a room as a freshman class was selected. For this book, I got an inside look at three
very different institutions. I was with the staff at the University of Washington as they were trained
to read admissions files. I went to Davidson College in North Carolina to see counselors debate,
applicant by applicant, whom to admit for early decision. And I examined the details of
applications alongside pairs of readers in their offices at Emory and listened as they weighed
their choices. Over seven months, as I sat with dozens of admissions officers in their offices and
conference rooms, and joined them for early morning coffees, casual lunches, and late-night
drinks, I started to slowly pull back the curtain on what it takes to get into a selective college



today. In the pages ahead, I’ll give you that same backstage view of probably the most
mysterious, misunderstood, and debated aspect of American higher education, and maybe its
most important function.This is a book about college admissions, and how it has become so
ingrained, so entrenched in our culture of success and our winner-take-all society that we will do
anything to play the game. As we all know, even the rich and famous, arguably people who
already have the most power and opportunities in this society, are willing to break the law to get
their children into a top college. We believe that the college we go to frames everything else that
follows, from our careers and overall health to our friendships and even our romantic life. At
times it seems we’ve bought so fully into this belief that we often make decisions about college—
where we apply, how much debt we’re willing to take on, looking for back doors in—that are
detrimental to our future.It’s worth reminding you in these first pages that it’s much easier than
you probably think to get into college these days. Yes, if you’re applying to a handful of elite
colleges, seats are scarce and the demand for them excessive. And yes, if you’re a parent who
graduated from one of these campuses, it’s definitely more competitive to get in than when you
went. But there are plenty of seats available at U.S. campuses for the two million high school
graduates each year who plan to go to college. Part of the aim of this book is to reveal the smoke
and mirrors that have made applying to college a kind of mythical quest to get into the right
schools at any cost when, in fact, plenty of good schools offer a top-notch education and have
high acceptance rates.I didn’t grow up in a place where people talked about colleges incessantly
nor did I go to a selective college. So I’m both astonished and frustrated now by the
preoccupation over what seems to be an ever-shrinking club of elite colleges—whether I’m with
fellow parents at home in Washington, D.C., or with colleagues in the media or higher education.
My alma mater, Ithaca College, accepted half of its applicants when I applied. My roommate of
three years ended up as anchor of ABC World News Tonight. In a world of Fortune 500 CEOs
with their MBAs from brand-name universities, Bob Iger, the former long-term CEO of Disney,
has only a bachelor’s degree—from Ithaca. I sit on the Board of Trustees with alumni who are
former CEOs, lawyers, health-care executives, accountants, and entrepreneurs. We talk often
about how we received a high-quality education with engaged professors who worried as much
about students as their own research and were surrounded by classmates more interested in
learning from and supporting each other than what the sticker on the back window of their
parents’ car said about them as an individual. There’s more to life than a job title, of course, but if
the career success of graduates defines the worth of a college, I can point to tens of thousands
of prosperous people who went to hundreds of different colleges that are rarely mentioned in the
national media. Success in college is about how you go, not just where you go.That said,
whenever I write about admissions, messages from anxious parents and frustrated high school
counselors inundate my email box. They complain that the college search, rather than a
milestone, has turned into a nightmare for too many teenagers. Wherever I go, I hear the same
conversation among parents, on airplanes and in coffee shops, comparing their children’s
college options and fretting that their list of achievements is just not quite good enough to get in.



Gen Xers who went to college in the 1980s and early 1990s in record numbers are beginning to
send their own kids to college. As I make my way around my community in Washington, D.C.,
and speak to groups around the country regarding the findings in my previous books, I hear
these parents say they’d never get accepted to their own alma mater if they had to apply now.To
many, college admissions has turned into a zero-sum game. People assume one student gets in
because another is left out. When I talked with Eric Furda, the dean of admissions at the
University of Pennsylvania, the week after acceptances were released, he was replying to
emails, phone calls, and letters about the decisions, mostly from parents whose children were
denied admission. The inquiries themselves are nothing new, he told me, nor is the fact that
sometimes parents question the qualifications of another teenager they know who was
accepted. But in recent years, Furda has noticed a trend: now parents start their letters
wondering about the accomplishments of those who were accepted rather than trumpeting the
merits of their own children.The reality is that two applicants are rarely, if ever, pitted side by
side. Even when that single applicant to Emory was shifted from the admit pile to the deny pile
and then back again, another applicant wasn’t simultaneously moved. Hundreds of applications
to Emory were shuffled between the admit pool, the wait list, and the reject bin in the weeks
before final decisions were released, and in the previous months, tens of thousands of other
applications were either accepted or rejected. The truth is that competitive institutions like Emory
turn down ten highly qualified applicants for every one or two they accept. Nonetheless, the
belief that admissions is an “us vs. them” game is strong especially among applicants at more
selective institutions, where seats in the freshman class are few and the application numbers
more abundant each year.At its core, this anxiety reflects a broader concern about the world we
live in today—it’s harsher, more cutthroat, and more stratified than when the parents of today’s
high school seniors applied to college. Stability is increasingly scarce. For well-off and middle-
class parents, their economic state is a precious position to be preserved for their children.It’s
why we buy homes near top schools, sign our kids up for travel soccer teams and piano lessons,
and, when it comes to the college search, pull out as many of the stops as we can afford. We do
that because we believe that a degree from a fancy institution is the best insurance policy we
can buy for our children’s future. Never mind that we don’t know what a prestigious degree really
means in terms of quality. But we do know this: the last five U.S. presidents attended a highly
selective college, as did the nine Supreme Court justices, and one-third of Fortune 500 CEOs.
We believe going to one of these colleges buys access to a certain set of careers, at a select
class of employers, and an alumni network of connections for life, so we do everything we can to
get into this handful of schools. We don’t want to take a chance that our kids will end up on the
wrong side of the economic divide. Compounding this anxiety about admissions is then how to
pay for the ever-rising sticker price once our child gets in.The admissions policies of the nation’s
most selective colleges have an outsized influence not only on high school seniors but society
as a whole. As a result, the discussion about who gets into elite schools and why remains at a
constant boiling point. The month I started visiting campuses to research this book, a closely



watched federal trial was wrapping up in Boston in an admissions lawsuit against Harvard
University. At issue was whether the Ivy League institution discriminated against Asian American
applicants by holding them to a higher standard than other ethnic groups. Three months later,
the same group that sued Harvard filed a similar lawsuit against the University of North Carolina
at Chapel Hill.Then just as the selection cycle I was following was ending, a massive admissions
scandal broke, making front-page headlines and leading television newscasts for days. Dozens
of people—among them Hollywood actresses and business executives—were charged by the
U.S. Justice Department for their alleged roles in a scheme in which millions of dollars in bribes
were paid to get applicants into elite colleges by boosting test scores and paying off coaches to
admit applicants as recruited athletes in sports they didn’t even play.Sure, the idea of unqualified
kids getting into Harvard, Stanford, or Georgetown angers many of us. We like to talk about our
higher education system as the linchpin of meritocracy. But as the stories in this book will show,
it never was that, and likely never will be. A confluence of often conflicting priorities for schools,
driven in part by how they rank in the pecking order of higher education and compete to improve
their positions in that hierarchy, means that questions about fairness will be debated for a long
time to come.I got my start writing about higher education as an intern for the U.S. News & World
Report college rankings in the summer of 1994, before my senior year at Ithaca. One of the
editors of the rankings, Alvin P. Sanoff, became a mentor and a friend, and when he died more
than a decade later, his widow gave me a set of the rankings dating back to the first annual
guidebook published in 1988. As I was thinking about writing this book, I came across that box of
U.S. News guides. I grabbed the 1990 edition, the one I would’ve read as a high school junior
when planning my own college search. Flipping through the pages offered a window into a much
different era. What was most revealing to me was a list of acceptance rates. Many of the
numbers seem like typos when compared to today. Johns Hopkins University accepted 53
percent of applicants back then; now it accepts 11 percent. The University of Pennsylvania
admitted 38 percent of applicants; now it takes just 9 percent. Washington University in St. Louis,
which accepted 62 percent back then, was as selective as my own alma mater at the time.
Today, Washington University admits 14 percent of applicants.The shift in selectivity was
inevitable, as more high school graduates began going to college and the number of
applications that students submitted increased. Whereas in 1995, 10 percent of high school
students applied to seven or more colleges, by 2016, some 35 percent did, thanks partly to the
ease of online applications. But colleges also encouraged more applications through increased
marketing via email and social media, outreach to high schools, and a new focus on drawing
students from overseas. They did so to show off their popularity and boost their selectivity and
out of the conviction that more applications could help them fulfill an ever-expanding list of
institutional priorities.And that’s where you, the applicant, enter the picture. College admissions
is not about you, the prospective student or parent of a student, it’s about the college. It’s not
about being “worthy,” per se, it’s more about fitting into a college’s agenda, whatever that might
be. Every school has different needs that change over time, sometimes even from year to year.



Goals for the admitted class are set by university leaders and then left to the admissions staff to
carry out. In a given year, that might mean more full payers, humanities majors, and students
from the Dakotas. Sometimes the goals are narrower: a pitcher for the baseball team, a goalie
for the soccer team, or an oboist for the orchestra. Many colleges give special consideration to
applicants with deep and lasting connections to the school, such as the children of alumni and
employees. (Recall the applicant to Emory who was the child of an employee and a legacy.)A
rejection then is not about you; it’s about what a college needs the year you apply. Just because
a college accepts 25 percent of its applicants doesn’t mean you have a one in four chance of
getting in. This reality, however, is hidden from applicants beneath impenetrable layers of
reviews, rendering it open to criticisms of favoritism or outright discrimination.The cloak of
“holistic admissions,” a procedure that considers factors beyond grades and test scores is nearly
ubiquitous among selective schools. This approach, which attempts to measure qualities that
aren’t quantifiable and are usually gleaned from an applicant’s extracurricular activities, essays,
and recommendations, is loved and hated in equal measure by parents and students. Both favor
a method that focuses on the “whole student” until they discover that applicants who had lower
GPAs or test scores were accepted and they weren’t.Human beings like certainty and
admissions procedures provide anything but. They’re seen as unfair because they lack precise
signals and information for both the applicant and the school to make timely and knowledgeable
decisions. While both applicants and colleges like to pretend that the decisions they each make
are rational, the system as a whole is ambiguous because the main players are constantly
defining and redefining their agenda. There are many things you can do to increase your
chances—which this book discusses—but it’s important to know that the baffling process you
face is ultimately not a judgment about you or your potential.Right now, one priority for highly
selective schools is attracting students from all backgrounds in order to better reflect the racial
and socioeconomic diversity of the United States and shed their reputation as havens for well-to-
do students from mostly white and Asian families. It’s a perception not far from reality. Most of
the growth in the enrollment of black and Latino students and low-income undergraduates over
the last three decades has come at less selective schools. Black students, for example, account
for about 6 percent of freshmen at elite schools, a proportion that has remained virtually
unchanged since 1980. Meanwhile, the most selective colleges enroll more students from the
top 1 percent of the income distribution than from the entire bottom half, fueled in part by the
admissions preferences given to athletes and legacies, who tend to be overwhelmingly affluent
and predominantly white.That this focus in admissions among selective schools comes at the
same time as anxiety about the future among white, upper–middle class, and wealthy
communities is rising makes for a combustible combination. Many parents have always
assumed that as long as their kids went to good schools and worked hard, a spot at a top
college was waiting for them. When that doesn’t happen, parents want someone to blame. It’s
why even in politically left-leaning communities support for affirmative action in college
admissions has fallen in the last two decades.If you’re a parent who lives in a privileged



community, I don’t blame you for trying to make sure your children had the best schooling and
access to every opportunity growing up. I live in one of those towns and I’m doing the same
things for my kids. But sitting inside the admissions system for a year, I came to understand just
how much the traditional selection process continues to favor families like mine with its focus on
high school courses, test scores, and extracurricular activities, while sustaining the barriers that
have long existed for low-income and first-generation students.What I hope to do in this book is
show you that college admissions is a business—a big one—that you have very little control
over. Top colleges are inundated with more well-qualified applicants than they can
accommodate. You may not agree with the admissions priorities of schools, but as a parent you
need to accept the reality early on in the college search that getting into a top school is more
difficult than when you went. Encourage your children to start with a wide-open list (and mind).
The fact that your kids had a great high school education and access to your social and
professional networks means they’ll be fine at any one of hundreds of colleges that every year
turn out successful graduates and have reasonable admissions requirements.Indeed, for all the
anxiety, the money spent on extracurricular activities and test prep, the time and effort expended
touring campuses and perfecting essays, a puzzling contradiction continues to exist in
admissions: it’s actually never been easier to get into college. The average four-year college in
the United States accepts 6 in 10 applicants. Only 46 out of nearly 1,400 four-year colleges
accept fewer than 20 percent of their applicants. Every year, hundreds of colleges are still
accepting applications after the traditional May 1 Decision Day for high school seniors.Yes, a
majority of colleges have a seat for most of their applicants. Indeed, slightly more than three-
quarters of college freshmen nationwide reported in the fall of 2018 that they were enrolled at
their top-choice college. Yet many teenagers continue to apply to seven, ten, or twelve colleges
every year. Even if a student is accepted by all of them, she can still enroll in only one. So why
don’t more students apply to colleges that will actually accept them?This book is about the
modern admission system—though that’s an imprecise way to describe admissions; it’s anything
but a system. The ways to admit students are almost as numerous as the colleges and
universities in the United States. When I first started to search for a college that would let me
inside their admissions office as it evaluated applications, my goal was to find just one. As I
talked to high school counselors and admissions deans to find that school, however, I realized
that embedding myself on several campuses would provide a clearer picture of the various
pathways to choosing a class and give applicants and their families a sense of how a school’s
priorities drive selection.My criteria for choosing those schools were in some ways as subjective
as the admissions process itself. I wanted colleges and universities that were selective, meaning
they accepted fewer than half of their applicants. Yes, despite my frustration with how we obsess
over selective colleges, I still chose to focus on these schools because I wanted to see how
admissions offices at such places grapple with sometimes impossible decisions. While some
schools I considered were among the ultra-elite, I hoped to expand my reporting beyond that
rarified world. Given that 80 percent of American students attend a public university, I also



wanted to include at least one state flagship institution.Over the summer and early fall of 2018, I
approached two dozen campuses with my request. Nearly every one refused. Their reasons
varied, but most told me that, given the influx of applications, they didn’t have time for an
outsider to audit the process. Later on, some admitted they didn’t want their inner workings
revealed to the wider world especially when schools like Harvard were in the midst of
discrimination lawsuits. With conversations about inequity a major issue in the political sphere, a
few worried about exposing how they shaped their class based on the financial need of
applicants.In the end, three institutions agreed to let me in. One was public, the University of
Washington, known as UW. One was a small liberal arts college, Davidson. And the third was
Emory, a major urban private research university. There are lessons to be learned from how
these colleges run their admissions offices no matter where you decide to apply. The point in
featuring them is to give you a window into three major types of selective four-year campuses
that exist in the United States.I asked the three colleges to let me observe the admissions
proceedings during various moments in the fall of 2018 and throughout 2019. I visited the
campuses regularly during the height of the reading and selection period between November
and March. All three schools agreed I could review applications and listen to conversations
between admissions officers about applicants on the condition that names and identifying
details remained confidential (including the application readers, if they so chose).At the same
time I was embedded in these three admissions offices, I followed a group of around three
dozen high school seniors throughout the year. I met them with the help of high school
counselors, independent counselors, and parents, as well as two national groups that help
students in the college application process, College Possible and the College Advising Corps,
the latter an organization that is modeled after Teach For America and places recent college
graduates in high schools to increase the number of low-income students entering higher
education. The three students you’ll get to know throughout the book—Grace, Nicole, and Chris
—are not meant as stand-ins for all kids applying to college, nor do their high-school
experiences reflect the realities of the millions of students who go through the college search.
Their stories are meant to illustrate the numbers and nuance of college admissions. Given that
these students were just teenagers going through an emotional experience full of ups and
downs, I decided only to use first names, or in some cases if they requested, to change their
names. All other details of their lives, unless they would reveal their identities, are true. I let these
students’ college search play out as if I wasn’t following them; I asked questions about the
decisions they made throughout the process but, at every turn, I avoided providing advice.The
third group of major characters in this book consists of outside players who exert a significant
influence on the college search, including both the well-known—the College Board and U.S.
News & World Report—as well as people who are invisible to applicants but instrumental to how
colleges admit a class.Before we go inside the admissions offices to see just how colleges
select a class, I want to start in a spot that might seem surprising: the admissions world outside
college campuses. I’m talking about the marketing machine and Internet data industry, the



testing companies, and magazine rankings. In countless ways, they’re shaping the playing field
that you’re going to be stepping onto as you start your college search. They manage which
colleges send you mail, influence when you get it, and maintain the hierarchy of university
brands that drive so much of the national conversation—and angst—about admissions.My hope
throughout this book is that you can get a sense of what I learned during a year inside the
admissions process. It’s messier than I realized, with no one pass at an applicant necessarily the
final one. It’s more arbitrary. It includes deeper and wider pools of qualified applicants than any
one person can imagine. It’s driven by money and agendas from so many directions. It’s making
students lose perspective as they constantly try to figure out what colleges want rather than
doing what makes them happy. But it’s also filled with people trying to do their best while being
buffeted by a system that few can control. More understanding of the forces at play, I believe,
can help us all navigate the admissions journey and ultimately find the right fit.PART ONEFALL:
Recruitment Season1Selling a CollegeThe Endless Pursuit of StudentsThe glossy college
brochure. It’s become a rite of passage for American teenagers. So many over the years that
they weigh down the mail carriers, fill boxes in bedrooms, cover kitchen tables.Colleges would
eventually have found their way into our mailboxes—and later into our email boxes—no matter
what, but every innovation needs its Thomas Edison, the person who sees around the corner
and speeds change up. For college marketing that man was Bill Royall.The moment that
changed everything took place on a spring day in 1988 at a conference having nothing to do
with colleges. Bill Royall’s direct mail firm in Richmond, Virginia, didn’t have any higher
education clients back then; he worked with politicians and with nonprofit organizations that
needed to raise money. He had come to Washington, D.C., to talk with people who ran New
England summer camps.The camps wanted to expand their geographic reach, and they invited
Royall to the meeting to talk about how direct mail might help in attracting new families. While
political campaigns were Royall’s focus, he told the summer camp leaders that direct mail was
increasingly an effective tool for selling all kinds of products. There was no difference between
hawking a candidate for Congress and peddling a summer camp to parents. Better data and
technology, he said, allowed mailing lists to be correlated with demographics and statistics from
a variety of sources.But Royall’s pitch that day fell flat. “They weren’t interested, at all,” he
remembered.After the speech, as Royall waited for the elevator at the Capital Hilton, a man
approached him. He introduced himself as Robert Jones, the admissions director at Hampden-
Sydney College, a private all-men’s college in Virginia. He had heard Royall’s speech and asked
if he had ever managed mailings for colleges. “We didn’t have any clients in higher education,”
Royall recalled telling him, “but there was no reason we couldn’t.”A few months later, Hampden-
Sydney hired Royall & Company. When Bill Royall started digging into the college’s marketing
strategy, he was stunned not only by how the Virginia campus recruited students but also by
what seemed to be common practices among many other schools, as well. Colleges purchased
names of high schoolers much as they do today, but they were buying what Royall considered
tiny quantities, limited to the names of juniors. Hampden-Sydney, for instance, bought only the



names of students enrolled in private high schools. Most of all, Royall found that too many
colleges waited for students to contact them instead of flooding the market with mailings to gin
up interest.The campus brochure, of course, existed long before Bill Royall signed up Hampton-
Sydney as his first college customer. What Royall perfected was making the colorful college
“viewbook,” as it’s known, as commonplace in the mailboxes of American teenage homes as an
L.L.Bean catalog—and then ensuring the colleges he represented were on the top of the pile.
Whether you call it junk mail, spam, or propaganda, generations of high school students and
their parents have been inundated with images of perfectly manicured campuses and poetic
promises of supportive professors because Royall and those who followed his lead persuaded
impressionable seventeen-year-olds that a college actually wanted them.But what the schools
really desired were students to apply in order to boost application numbers and make the
colleges look popular to other teenagers, alumni, and the rankings. Sure, some applicants would
get accepted, but the more who applied and the fewer who got in, the better for the school’s
reputation.If you’re a high school student or a parent of one, don’t be easily enamored or swayed
by all the mail colleges send to your home or your email box. As you’ll come to see, while there is
a science to why you’re getting so much, some of the mail is purely random. What colleges are
really doing with that mail is filling the top of their “recruitment funnel,” hoping that further down
the pipeline they’ll receive enough applications to send enough admits to get enough Yeses from
seniors to fill their dorm beds and classroom seats.For you, the would-be applicant, the first
brochure or email message you get is only the beginning of how a college’s agenda ultimately
drives the admissions process.College admissions is a big business. Colleges and universities
spend an estimated $10 billion annually on recruiting students—mostly with old-fashioned direct
mail and email, using tactics not much different than those of credit card companies and clothing
retailers. Yet at its core, college admissions remains defined by rituals developed in the middle of
the last century for a far smaller undergraduate population and for students who tended to stay
closer to home than their modern counterparts. If you’re a parent and marvel at how different
your kid’s college search is from your own, consider that it’s based on a system designed
primarily for their grandparents’ generation.In the years around World War II, students typically
applied to one school, and most colleges admitted anyone who graduated from high school.
Colleges we refer to today as elite depended heavily on feeder high schools, usually boarding
schools, where officials understood the academic standards and knew the student body. Until
the 1950s, colleges didn’t have an admissions office to speak of. There were no admissions
deans. No viewbooks the size of catalogs mailed unsolicited to would-be students. No official
campus tours. Instead an administrator split his time between admissions and academic duties
with the help of a clerical worker.By the 1960s, the modern admissions infrastructure started to
take shape, the result of more high school students knocking on the doors of colleges. The
number of undergraduates more than doubled in the decade baby boomers arrived on
campuses, to 8 million by 1969. In response, states expanded public campuses, turning former
“normal schools” and “teachers’ colleges” into regional universities and building new college



campuses to accommodate the growth. The University of California alone opened three new
campuses in the 1960s.With increased choices for students, public and private colleges began
competing for them, shifting the admissions conversation from recruitment to selection. In 1959,
the College Board published for the first time what had been previously a closely guarded
secret: how many applications a school received and how many students it accepted. The term
“selectivity” entered the lexicon of college admissions. “Once admissions statistics became
public,” Elizabeth Duffy and Idana Goldberg wrote in Crafting a Class, a history of college
admissions, “they came to signify a college’s quality.”As high school students learned about
acceptance rates, they began applying to multiple schools to play it safe. Such shopping worried
admissions officers. They were concerned about the “growing hysteria over getting into college,”
as the director of admissions at Ohio’s Hiram College put it in 1961—a laughable statement
today since even the most elite colleges then weren’t as selective as they are now. But the truth
is that colleges were concerned with their own sanity rather than that of the applicants. Multiple
applications prompted unease within admissions offices, which until then had never developed
models to predict which applicants would enroll because usually everyone accepted came.But
even as admissions officers complained about the rising application volume, they stoked the fire
to keep fueling the numbers. They did so by going on more high school visits to woo counselors
who they worried would start discouraging students from applying to colleges with declining
acceptance rates.Even so, one tactic remained largely unused by colleges until the 1970s: direct
marketing.To admissions officers, unsolicited mail and even advertising were dirty words,
corporate approaches used to lure customers. Colleges were even reluctant to use the term
“recruiting,” since that indicated they might be desperate for students. They preferred to call it
“school visiting” instead. In general, colleges tended to wait for students to come to them.When
Jack Maguire started as Boston College’s admissions dean in the fall of 1971, he sat with his
secretary to watch what she did when a prospective student called requesting information about
the school. “She took out an eight-and-a-half-by-eleven envelope, dictated the name and
address on it from the phone, stuffed the envelope and put it in the out-basket,” he recalled. “I
said, ‘Wait a minute, aren’t you going to keep a record of that name?’ and she said, ‘No, if they’re
interested, they’ll apply and then we’ll have a record.’ ”That same year, the College Board
offered a new service to campuses that would, over the subsequent decades, revolutionize how
millions of high schoolers searched for colleges. It was called the Student Search Service, and it
sold the names and addresses of test takers—in other words, prospective students—to
admissions offices. The service got off to a slow start. Colleges didn’t think they needed to
market to students. But as the 1980s began, attitudes shifted. “Ten years ago schools that were
actively marketing were seen as hucksters,” Lee Stetson, the dean of admissions at the
University of Pennsylvania told the New York Times in 1984. “Now everyone has to do it.”The last
wave of the baby boom generation was leaving higher education. Demographics are destiny for
colleges, and analysts projected that the number of U.S. students graduating from high school
would shrink for much of the next decade and beyond. Schools needed to fill the classrooms



and dorms they had built for the baby boomers, and marketing consultants such as Bill Royall
were ready to help them do it.When Bill Royall got to work at Hampden-Sydney College, he took
a page from the playbook he was already using to raise money for politicians and nonprofits.The
first approach he suggested was to add a P.S. to the letter to prospective students. Hampden-
Sydney’s admissions director resisted the idea, worried it would look as if he hadn’t thought
through what he’d written. Royall finally persuaded him to try it out with an A/B test. The P.S.
letter performed better; more students who received that letter ended up applying.Other new
ideas followed, each one validated with a randomized experiment. One-page letters instead of
two. Sending to juniors in high school as well as seniors. Window envelopes to speed up the
mailing process so envelopes didn’t have to be matched with letters. An “offer” of free
admissions tips if students returned the reply card.“Everyone was resistant to the offer,” Royall
told me. “It sounded cheesy, they said. It wouldn’t generate good inquiries from students. We told
them more inquiries could get them better inquiries.”Later, Royall convinced his clients to allow
teenagers to mail those cards to a centralized facility run by his company to speed up the
process even further and to better track responses. This was after Royall discovered some
colleges stored inquiries from high school sophomores in a closet for up to a year before
entering them in their databases because they couldn’t keep up with the responses. Most
colleges were accustomed to using small consulting firms headed by former academics to run
their marketing campaigns, and some colleges even mailed their own materials. Speed often
wasn’t a priority until Royall came along.Royall was first intrigued by direct marketing as an
advertising tactic when he was a college student in the late 1960s and volunteered for statewide
political campaigns in Virginia. By 1976, he was running the statewide election effort for
President Gerald Ford in Virginia, the only southern state Ford won. The following year Royall
helped elect the state’s new Republican governor by pioneering a segmentation analysis that
sent materials to voters based on the issues that most appealed to them. Such data-driven
segmentation was beginning to permeate every facet of marketing consumer products. By the
end of the 1970s, Royall left the governor’s office, where he was working as a senior aide, to
head up a direct mail company in Richmond.By July 1992, Royall had about a half dozen higher
education customers. Politics was still his passion, however. On July 16, 1992, he sat in a hotel
suite in New York City, watching Bill Clinton on television accept the Democratic nomination for
president. On a table in front of Royall was a letter he’d written hours earlier with excerpts from
the speech that the Arkansas governor had signed. The following morning, that letter with a New
York City return address was mailed to millions of Clinton supporters around the country. It would
become one of the most successful political fundraising appeals of its time.If he had wanted,
Royall could have cornered the political fund-raising market. But in the early 1990s, colleges
were facing even deeper enrollment troubles than during the previous decade, the result of a
decline in American births in the 1970s. Schools needed outside help to run their admissions
marketing operations, and increasingly they were turning to consultants. In 1995, Royall decided
the future of his business wasn’t in politics, but higher education.If you’re a high school student



deluged with mail from colleges on a daily basis, it’s because the College Board has your name.
Most people know the College Board as the owner of the SAT. Founded in 1900, the
organization counts some six thousand colleges, high schools, and nonprofit groups among its
members. While legally a nonprofit, it often feels and acts like a giant corporation. It collected
one billion dollars in revenue in 2017, according to its federal tax forms, mostly in fees for the
SAT and AP tests.The idea of selling the names and addresses of test takers started with a
noble intent—to increase access to college by putting information in the hands of students who
historically didn’t go. But as campuses competed aggressively for new undergraduates in the
1980s, peddling names turned into a moneymaker. By then, the College Board was selling 30
million names a year, at 14 cents a name and grossing $4 million.In the 1990s, marketing
consultants urged colleges to cast wider nets to find would-be applicants, upping the number of
names purchased yet again. Then in the last decade, as email marketing and year-round
outreach was introduced earlier in students’ high school careers, the College Board expanded
further, selling names as many times as it could. “There might be 100 of us all paying for the
same name,” said Michael Sexton, the former dean of admissions at Oregon’s Lewis & Clark
College.In 2006, the College Board sold 60 million names. By 2010, 80 million names were
licensed, even though only 5.2 million students took the SAT and PSAT that year. Exactly how
much name-selling has grown since is unclear. The College Board refuses to disclose how many
names it now sells through “search,” as the practice is commonly called in the world of
admissions.Here’s what the College Board would tell me: search is bigger than ever. It sells
names to nearly 2,000 colleges and scholarship organizations, up from 1,600 a decade ago. A
student’s name is sold, on average, 18 times over her high school career, and some names have
been purchased more than 70 times—all at a cost now of 45 cents a name, each time it’s
requested among those test takers who opt in (students have the choice to participate). While
the College Board was the first to sell names, they are far from the only one doing so these days.
One survey of admissions officers found that they buy prospects from over a dozen sources,
although the lists from the College Board remain the most popular, with the PSAT typically
supplying freshman, sophomore, and junior names, and the SAT senior names.In the pre-
Internet days, the College Board released names twice a year; now it offers new names fifteen
times during the year, turning the pursuit of students into a year-round effort. Years ago, the fall
of junior year was early enough for most colleges to start their outreach. But for competitive
reasons, schools now want to scope out students even sooner. As a result, schools have
stepped up recruitment of high school sophomores. Today, 9 out of every 10 colleges purchase
names of sophomores.When colleges buy names, they can filter the purchase by a variety of
factors. An admissions office, for example, might order the names of men with PSAT test scores
above 1200 who live in Pennsylvania and want to major in the humanities. This again is where a
college’s agenda—and not the talent or accomplishments of students—drives the search buy. A
college isn’t looking to send mail only to straight-A students who scored a 1500 or higher on the
SAT. Campuses have certain needs—more men, more minority students, more English majors,



more students from five states away—priorities they attempt to fulfill by buying names fitting
those criteria. The information used to compile the search order is gleaned from questionnaires
students complete when they register for a test.The search business has allowed the College
Board to add millions to its bottom line each year without doing much more than pressing a
button to send names to colleges and their marketing consultants. While the College Board
governs the use of the names under licensing agreements with colleges, the group hasn’t
curtailed the endless stream of marketing to students—marketing that ultimately whips
teenagers into a frenzy every year and warps the eventual value of the college search.In the late
1990s, Royall & Company had plenty of competitors. Twice a year, all the firms would all ramp up
staff and wait for FedEx boxes to arrive from the College Board with nine-inch reel tapes
embedded with names of test takers.For Bill Royall, even FedEx wasn’t fast enough
anymore.One summer afternoon in 1997, he sent a twin-engine Beechcraft Baron to New
Jersey to intercept the tape delivery from a FedEx processing center near Newark airport. What
was in those boxes was gold for the colleges that were Royall’s clients. Every minute mattered.
The sooner he pulled those tapes out of the boxes and got those personalized letters in the mail
the sooner those students would know that these colleges wanted them to apply.In New Jersey,
two men—one the Beechcraft’s pilot and the other a Royall executive—loaded 150 boxes into
the back of their aircraft, the seats removed to make enough room. As the sun set, the prop-
plane was cleared for takeoff on its return to Richmond. When it landed, Bill Royall met the
aircraft and its precious cargo on the tarmac. The men transferred the boxes into a waiting truck
and the group sped off on the thirty-minute drive to Royall’s headquarters.Despite the late hour,
the office was full. Workers opened each box revealing the stacks of tapes, each with a slice of
student names purchased by a specific client. There were female students with an interest in
engineering and SAT scores above 1500 designated for MIT. Seniors from New York City,
Philadelphia, Washington, D.C., and Boston marked for Washington University in St. Louis. Yale
wanted teenagers keen on the humanities, the University of Miami family incomes above
$100,000 and GPAs above a 3.5.Royall employees confirmed the names on each of the tapes
and repacked them for a short trip to a mail-processing firm in nearby Lynchburg. There, workers
fed the reels into a machine that spit out letters addressed to each of the students by their first
name. The letters included other personal details—their intended major, interests in school—
and the all-important tear-off reply card. If students returned the card, they would get some sort
of gift, usually a list of admissions tips (10 Questions Other Admissions Deans Hope You Don’t
Ask).A few weeks later, Bill Royall’s phone started to ring steadily with calls from clients, letting
him know his strategy had succeeded—mountains of reply cards were arriving on their
campuses every day. For several years, admissions consultants like Royall had pressed colleges
to get mail out to prospective students ever faster. In an increasingly competitive market for
students, speed was obviously more critical than ever before. From now on, Royall told his team,
he wanted his schools to be first in the mailboxes of students—before they had a chance to fall
in love with another college.Line up students in a high school who performed similarly on the



PSAT or SAT and ask about the letters, postcards, or emails they’ve received from colleges and
you’ll immediately see how arbitrary the search business is. For one, colleges can’t buy a list of
names sorted by high school. The College Board has never permitted that—it didn’t want
colleges to essentially replicate in their search what they were already doing with visits to feeder
high schools.If who gets mail and who doesn’t seems so random it’s because it often is. A typical
college’s search request usually exceeds how much it can afford to buy. An admissions office
might want all the students in Colorado who scored better than a 1300 on the SAT—a request
that might generate 12,000 names when the school can afford only 5,000 of them. As a result,
the college receives an arbitrary selection of 5,000 names fitting its criteria. This haphazard
process for fulfilling orders is why two high school students living in the same town, attending the
same high school with similar interests, grades, and test scores might receive mail from different
colleges. So while this marketing feels personal to many students who have little experience
being sold to, it’s often no more personal than the Internet ads that chase us around the web
trying to sell shoes.No matter the medium, however, teenagers ignore the vast majority of
marketing from colleges: only 11 percent elicits some sort of response (that’s considered good
by comparison to direct mail for consumer products where the response rate is even lower). The
consensus among the high school students and parents I met while researching this book is that
colleges send way too much mail—and most of it ends up in the recycling bin or ignored in email
boxes.So why send so much?Schools flood the market with mail for many different reasons.
They want to make themselves look more selective to the outside world. They’re uncertain about
who is actually going to apply, so perhaps they want you to get a brochure but their interest has
declined by the time your application is reviewed. What’s more, selective colleges are always
looking for that needle in a haystack—the talented student from a middle-of-nowhere high
school that they hope will be among a stack of search names they buy. Most of all, colleges want
students able to pay, so schools tend to overbuy names of test takers from wealthy zip
codes.Among top schools, the mind-set is the same as it was fifty years ago when B. Alden
Thresher, the former director of admissions at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, wrote
in a seminal book about admissions that selective colleges “want the best and only the best, we
are never satisfied.” Although a random piece of mail from a faraway college is highly unlikely to
make the sale, admissions officers keep trying anyway.One mother texted me a picture of three
milk crates of unopened mail she collected over the course of her daughter’s junior and senior
years. Another joked she planned to wallpaper her son’s room with the discarded mail when he
left for college. A Reddit user tallied 2,374 marketing emails he received from more than 100
colleges—an average of 19 unsolicited emails from each school. Louisiana State University
alone sent him 102 messages.While occasionally a letter, a brochure, the offer of college swag,
or just something different might grab the attention of a teenager—Harvey Mudd in a recent year
sent a deck of cards for a scavenger hunt—the mail students told me they most often opened
was from schools already on their radar.Nevertheless, it seems everyone can recall receiving
that surprise letter or email from an Ivy League school or another name-brand college, even



when their stats were below freshman averages for the campus. “I got an email from Princeton,”
a senior proudly told me when I visited her Maryland high school. The student with a 3.7 GPA
and a 1350 SAT score showed me the message, which encouraged her to apply to take
advantage of “the tremendous opportunities” Princeton offered to students like her. She sent her
application because she thought she was being recruited. She was denied. “It seems some
schools recruit you,” she said later, “just so they can reject you. Why do they bother if we don’t
have a chance?”The name-buying and resulting direct mail are both a cause and symptom of
our national obsession with selective schools. Sure, selectivity was a measure of a college’s
brand well before the College Board ever sold a test taker’s name, but the ease and frequency of
direct mail changed the dynamics of student recruitment. It allowed colleges in every corner of
the country to flood the mailboxes of high school students nationwide, enticing them with pretty
pictures to new locales. Suddenly, a high school student in Massachusetts could know about a
college in Minnesota or imagine herself walking across a campus in California.The result was an
uptick in applications to colleges, everywhere. Back in 1975, 60 percent of students applied to
just one or two colleges. That was the norm. Now those students are in a distinct minority—only
18 percent do that. When I applied to college in the early 1990s, fewer than 1 in 10 students
applied to at least seven colleges. Now that number, thanks to marketing and the growth of the
Common Application, has exploded: some 1 in 3 students apply to seven or more places. That
shift—the marketing behind it, the nationalization that drove it, the uncertainty it’s created for
institutions, and the anxiety it’s fostered for students—is now at the core of what we mean when
we talk about college admissions.When Grace started her college search, she had one wish: a
campus on the East Coast, a world away from her tight-knit Chinese American community in
San Francisco where she’d grown up. Unlike some of her friends with older siblings who
provided a head start on the college search, Grace was the oldest of three. She didn’t have the
experience of tagging along as a middle schooler on campus tours. Nor was she given a dog-
eared Fiske Guide to Colleges from an older brother. Her mom, a schoolteacher, had randomly
applied to the University of California and ended up at the Davis campus, seventy miles
northeast of San Francisco; her dad, who works for the city, didn’t graduate from college.Grace
was unsure of the effort it would take to find the right “fit.” What was a reasonable number of
schools to have on her list? Should she visit campuses before she applied? How long would it
take to write her essays? Although the start of senior year was still nine months away, she was
already making commitments that would add to the strain of application season: taking four
Advanced Placement classes, running cross-country, leading the environmental club, and
volunteering at her church.In December of her junior year, as Grace was preparing to take the
SAT for the first time, her fall PSAT results arrived. She scored a 1340 out of 1520, a little more
than a 100-point gain from the time she took the test a year earlier. A few days later, she met with
her school counselor to talk for the first time about the college search and how to get started. “I
want to go to a top school,” Grace announced after telling her counselor she also wanted
something on the East Coast.The counselor asked what schools she was interested in, but



beyond the brand-name places everyone knew about—Harvard, Yale, and Princeton—Grace
struggled to name any. This was how many junior-year meetings started at this high school, or
any high school for that matter, where nearly every graduate goes to college. For these students
it seemed there were only twenty colleges in the entire country even though most of them were
out of reach for them academically. The counselor pressed Grace on why a “top” school was so
important. “I want to be around smart, driven people,” she told her.Grace was already getting
letters and email from colleges, the result of her sophomore PSAT scores. They were mostly
from schools she had never heard of. She ignored the emails and opened the letters and
brochures “to read what they had to say because they took the time, effort, and money to send
something,” she told me with a smile. Still, unless she recognized a college’s name, she didn’t
research it further. “I know that shows my bias toward a brand, even if the school looked good to
me in the brochure,” she said later.With a round, open face set off by straight, jet-black hair, an
enormous smile, and animated eyes, Grace displays an unshowy self-confidence. But when her
counselor asked how much a college’s price was a consideration in her search, she hesitated.
Grace had broached the subject of paying for college a few times with her mom and dad, but
only in the vague terms that parents use to talk about a subject they’re uncomfortable
discussing. She knew her parents had been putting away money in a 529 college savings plan,
but she had no idea how much was there.Unlike when we buy a house or a car and check out
the price tag first, cost doesn’t initially factor into a student’s decision about where to apply.
Research has shown that parents focus on selectivity and reputation more than cost when
discussing colleges with their kids. Parents usually avoid the money conversation as long as
they can because they don’t want to deny their child the chance at a dream school. For Grace,
the prices of different colleges seemed like abstractions. That’s the case with most teenagers
when it comes to college. After all, most haven’t bought anything pricier than clothes, a pair of
sunglasses, or maybe a video game console in their lives.After a few more minutes, Grace’s
counselor recommended she check out the College Board’s BigFuture website before they met
again. That night in the bedroom of her home in San Francisco’s Sunset District, Grace opened
her laptop’s web browser and signed on to the interactive college-planning tool.You have 3,825
college options. Choose a category on the left to find the right ones for you. The message on the
opening screen was meant to pry open the minds of teenagers as they developed their college
lists; instead it just induced anxiety in Grace. “There’s just so many colleges to look at,” she said
later. “It’s such a crazy, randomish process.” Marketing consultants like Bill Royall were
supposed to help students sift through those colleges, but all they did was add to the noise.For
high school students, the college search is likely the first time in their lives they are confronted
with so many choices and swamped with so much information as they try to make a momentous
decision. It’s a classic case of what psychologists and economists refer to as choice overload
and information overload. An abundance of college options paralyzes teenagers or makes them
doubt their subsequent decisions compared to those who had fewer options. Comparing
colleges requires students to digest hundreds of data points. As a result, they tend to retreat to



what is familiar or simple. They glance at the rankings, follow their friends’ lead, or look for the
nicest dorms or the universities that dominate the March Madness basketball tournament.Savvy
applicants typically approach the college search by breaking it down into smaller, manageable
parts. First, they figure out what they’re looking for in a college—a particular major, research
opportunities, location, size—before they ever even start a list of schools. Using those attributes
as filters in online search tools, they begin to build their list. Then, they slowly pare down the list
over many months by comparing colleges two or three at a time.As Grace perused BigFuture
and clicked on filters randomly for the next hour, her eyes were drawn to the college logos that
appeared. She scrolled down the computer screen to see names she recognized. Amherst was
first, then a few others she couldn’t recall, then Dartmouth. “I was like, I heard of that one,” she
told me. She added Dartmouth to her list along with a few other names that were familiar:
Harvard, Yale, Tufts, Wellesley, and Wesleyan.Every few weeks, she’d visit her counselor or stop
by the school’s college center, where a few years earlier the parents’ association donated
money to help hire a full-time counselor. “I kept asking them what they thought of the schools
that I had on my list, how many I should have,” she said. Their rule of thumb was similar to what I
heard from many school counselors, that is, put together a list of ten to twelve schools overall,
with three to four colleges in each of three categories: likely or safety schools, where she’s
above the school’s ranges for GPA and test scores; target or foundational schools, where she’s
solidly in the middle; and reach or dream schools, which would be a stretch for her. Remember,
many students start their college search in the fall with aspirational dreams that end in the spring
with a cold reality: you might only get into your “likely schools,” so be sure they’re colleges you’d
want to attend and not just placeholders on a list.After Grace narrowed her possibilities to a
dozen, she drew up a chart, with rows for cost, size, and average SAT scores. There was Yale
and Columbia, Brown and Barnard, Skidmore. Just one college, Pomona, was on the West
Coast. By the time I met Grace early in her senior year, the list had evolved, but her search was
still largely driven by brand-name schools on the East Coast. Grace was wise to start her search
in the middle of her junior year because it was her family’s first time through the process.
However, rather than use that extra time to start with a list wide open with possible schools then
tailor it later on, she limited her choices right from the beginning. Her initial list, for instance,
didn’t have any University of California campuses on it, or any public college options at all. For
Grace, UC campuses were too big and too close to home.In those first months of her search,
one factor Grace failed to fully consider was exactly how she would pay for college. I found in my
interviews that many middle-income—and especially upper-middle-income and even wealthy
families—rarely discuss finances early on. They either believe they can cover tuition from their
income or from savings or, more likely, they think they’ll secure a merit scholarship in the form of
a tuition discount from some college. After all, they hear at parties about family friends whose
children received such scholarships, and the media remind them constantly that no one really
pays full price for college anymore. The problem for students like Grace who consider only very
selective colleges is that financial aid there is usually based on family need, not merit. When



looking at top schools, Grace never took into consideration whether her parents’ earnings put
her above the cutoff for need-based aid.By comparison, one of Grace’s friends had winnowed
out costly colleges on the front end, using the net-price calculators colleges are required to
display on their websites. If her projected financial aid package was inadequate, she took the
school off her list. Grace had looked at the calculators, too, but because she used estimates
based on her limited knowledge of her family’s finances, the dollar amounts never fully sunk in.“I
still don’t think I have a grasp of what $40,000 of debt really is,” she said later. She believed what
the college experts often said was true, that with aid, the cost of a private degree might not be
more than going to a public university. “If people would have told me that for sure I wouldn’t have
gotten any aid, I wouldn’t have been optimistic,” she said later. “It would have been good to know
that reality.”Grace ignored her counselors’ suggestions in those early months to add some less
selective colleges that probably would offer merit aid for high-achieving students like her no
matter her family’s income. As spring break approached and she was making plans to visit
colleges, Grace reluctantly added a few campuses of the University of California to her list, at
the insistence of her mother. But in Grace’s mind, she was still going to school three thousand
miles away.I first met Grace in the college center at her high school. Draped along one wall were
college pennants and a map with pushpins showing where last year’s senior class ended up. A
quick look at the map showed that Grace’s determination to leave is pretty common: in their
cross-country recruitment rush, admissions officers most often strike gold in California.The
number of students crossing borders to go to college has more than doubled in seven states
since 2008. No one had a higher number of students leave their home state than California (the
other six were Arizona, Georgia, Mississippi, Nevada, North Carolina, and Texas). In admissions
circles, California students are known not only to leave the state, but also to travel long
distances. Fifteen percent of California students travel more than 500 miles for college; the
national median is just over 100 miles. No wonder so many colleges send full-time recruiters to
the Golden State. The Regional Admissions Counselors of California, which represents
recruiters for out-of-state colleges, now has more than 130 members, double what it had in
2008.Just as all politics is local, so too was higher education throughout much of its history. Few
high school graduates went to college. Among those who did, their choices were usually limited
to a small set of local institutions they knew of through their network of friends, parents, and
teachers.Over the last half century, the admissions market began to shift. The concept of
distance changed in the minds of college-going students and their parents. In the past three
decades, in particular, places that once felt far away now feel as if they are one town over,
thanks to the Internet, the ease of interstate travel, and the proliferation of discount airlines. High-
achieving students—rather than settling for their local institution—started to jump into applicant
pools at schools with national brands. This phenomenon was described by Stanford University
economist Caroline Hoxby in a 2009 paper published by the National Bureau of Economic
Research. She described it as a “re-sorting” of students, where their choices were driven less by
distance and “far more by a college’s resources and student body.”The re-sorting accelerated in



the 1980s when a handful of colleges with well-timed marketing campaigns repositioned their
campuses from regional and even local brands into national names. Duke University, the
University of Pennsylvania, and Rice University all saw their rankings go up as they expanded
the geographic breadth of their incoming classes. Several urban universities, including New York
University, Boston University, and the University of Southern California, also transformed
themselves from locally focused commuter schools to international brands. This re-sorting is
largely why today’s admissions process seems so intensely competitive and anxiety-ridden to
parents who went to college in the 1980s. It’s not that there are so many more top-notch
students applying to college; it’s that the top ones from Los Angeles and Chicago and Atlanta
and Buffalo are now all applying to the same selective schools. And they’re applying to way more
of them.There’s no denying that the competition for a seat at a specific college is much tougher
for today’s students than it was for their parents. But it’s not true that getting into any selective
college is actually that much harder. Even top colleges accept higher numbers of students than
they need because they know only between a third and a half of those accepted will say yes to
their offer.Of course, the marketing is designed to make students focus on a “dream” school and
a “perfect fit.” It’s not about the similarities that colleges have—it’s about the purported
uniqueness of each. No one sends high school juniors a glossy brochure explaining that the top
liberal arts colleges are pretty similar. Or a viewbook about engineering co-op programs that
says here are a couple of good options for you. Who can blame students for focusing instead on
individual brands? Remember that’s what colleges are selling.A national study of where
students send their SAT scores found that students’ choices cluster around type of college
(public or private) and brand. The peer effects present in high schools amplify this trend and
often push students farther from home. Once a few graduates from a high school go far away to
college, students in subsequent classes follow, and with each graduating class the numbers
leaving home grow until the concept of going away becomes the norm.College-planning tools
like Naviance reinforce these peer effects and help explain why so many students mistakenly
think only a few dozen colleges are right for them. Naviance is an online service used in about
40 percent of U.S. high schools, giving it an outsized role in the college admissions process. Its
most popular feature is the scattergram, where students can judge their chances of gaining
acceptance to specific colleges through a graph of anonymous applicants with similar grades
and test scores who previously applied from the same high school. A college is displayed only if
the high school had at least five students—and in some cases, ten—apply there the previous
year. Each applicant’s decision (accepted, denied, or waitlisted) is illustrated with a unique color
and symbol.How much those scattergrams influence a student’s college list is something
Christine Mulhern, a doctoral candidate at Harvard’s Kennedy School of Government, wanted to
know. In 2019, she published a study that examined the college choices of students using
Naviance in a school district with 4,000 graduates annually. On average, Mulhern wrote,
students could access scattergrams for 47 different colleges and universities. She found that
students were 20 percent more likely to apply to those colleges than schools without



scattergrams. “Students prefer to apply to colleges at which they have some information about
their admissibility,” she wrote, “and where they are likely to be admitted.”Let’s pause for a
moment to explain what I mean throughout the book by a “selective” college. It mostly describes
a set of around two hundred colleges and universities based on categories chosen by Barron’s,
which you can find in a popular annual guide called Profiles of American Colleges. It separates
schools into selectivity categories from “very competitive plus” to “most competitive.” In general,
the two hundred “selective” schools accept fewer than half of the students who apply.Over the
last fifty years, half of American colleges and universities have become less selective in their
admissions decisions, Stanford’s Caroline Hoxby found, as the best prospective students
applied to only the same small group of elite schools, ignoring hundreds of lesser-known
schools. That’s why the most selective institutions—representing only 20 percent of American
colleges—account for about one-third of all applications submitted now.The rising selectivity of
those few schools grabs headlines every spring when admissions decisions are released,
prompting an arms race among admissions offices to talk about just how difficult it was to get in.
In 2019, Yale announced it was “impressed with and humbled by” the 2,178 students it accepted
from a record high 36,843 applications—a 5.9 percent acceptance rate. Cornell received 49,118
applicants that same year, admitting 10.5 percent of them, “an extraordinarily gifted and
accomplished group of students,” according to the university’s vice provost for enrollment.The
unending stream of superlatives led New York Times writer Frank Bruni to quip in a column that
Stanford’s acceptance rate had fallen to zero. “With no one admitted,” he wrote, “Stanford is
assured that no other school can match its desirability in the near future.”Joking aside, the
plummeting acceptance rates at a small set of elite schools have had serious ripple effects,
creating uncertainty in admissions offices further downstream. Whenever schools face volatility
in enrollment—caused by demographic shifts or economic downturns—they turn up the spigot
of name buys in the hopes of drawing additional applications. That in turn results in students
applying to more schools to hedge their bets. As the number of applications skyrockets, colleges
struggle to predict yield, the number of accepted students who enroll.Wherever applications are
growing, someone is planting the seeds of that growth. Rising application numbers appeal to
alumni, prospective students, high school counselors, even Wall Street investors who buy bonds
used to pay for campus buildings. They all see the rising numbers as a signal of popularity and
quality in an industry without easy-to-understand metrics.College admissions has always been a
delicate balance between marketing and mission, and the impact of Bill Royall and his
counterparts has pushed it further toward the side of commercialization in the last forty years.
“Colleges are a business,” Richard Whiteside, the former admissions dean at Tulane, told me
before he died in 2019, “and admissions is its chief revenue source.” While many people initially
enter the admissions profession to serve the needs of students, they soon find out that selling
the college is a necessity in an increasingly competitive industry. Admissions counselors are
salespeople pitching a product to students, employed by colleges that need to meet a bottom
line.In 2013, a new generation of students started to arrive on college campuses. Gen Z, those



students born in 1995 and beyond, have different expectations for college—most of all they want
a job after graduation—and approach the search for the right fit in a very different way than their
Millennial predecessors. Studies find that a third of today’s students are “stealth applicants,”
meaning they have no contact with a college before applying. Instead of filling out a form at a
high school visit, they “like,” they “follow,” or they “subscribe.” Finding them requires a different
marketing strategy for colleges once again.The visitors arrive one after another, nearly every
second. The first is Anonymous 5325015 from Toledo, Ohio. Another is Anonymous 9025345
from Sweet Home, Oregon. The third is a hit: David H. from La Porte, Indiana. He’s visiting the
freshman tuition web page.From his office at the University of Toledo, William Pierce is watching
these visitors arrive. The senior director of undergraduate admissions is not looking out his
window at campus, but at a dashboard on his desktop computer. The feed (think Twitter or
Facebook) is constantly scrolling with visitors to the university’s website. They are tracked using
their unique IP address.The day I’m watching, most visitors are anonymous. Pierce digs deeper
on one of them, looking at the “engagement summary” that reveals this person—or at least this
particular IP address—has visited the university’s website eight times over the last month,
looking at thirty-two pages. Each click is a digital breadcrumb that follows the user through the
website, compiling every movement as he advances. Every so often, a pop-up appears—a small
box in the bottom right-hand corner of the screen or an image that covers most of the page. The
goal is to collect some tidbit of information from this user. A name and email address are enough
at first. Then perhaps another pop-up at another time will collect information on intended major
or year in school. Once Pierce’s system has a name, it’s added to the university’s customer
relations management system, or CRM, which Toledo like most colleges uses to track
prospective students and to serve them customized information. Sometimes the former
anonymous user is already in the CRM system because the university had purchased the name
and contact information through search. That’s a precious commodity to people like Pierce
because now he can customize what he sends to that prospective student based on his web
behavior.
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Don, “Readin’, Writin’, and Right on the Money. Jeffrey Selingo gives an accurate and carefully
considered assessment of the admissions process. I looked forward to my own daughter
applying to college. I thought it would be great to visit schools with her and I was completely
confident I understood the application process, and what she needed to do, since I’m a Full
Professor in a Research University. Wrong. It was nothing like I remembered in my time or that I
had ever imagined. I had never even heard of ED or EA, and I was dumbstruck when she told me
she’d have to waive all other offers if she was accepted to a university (without knowing the
financial aid). The university tours were on the whole disappointing and usually conducted by
cocky frat boys who told us how they skip classes and where to get fake ID’s (Tulane was by far
the worst). But the mental and emotional anguish of my daughter is exactly described by
Selingo. And I was no help, getting my own ego (and parental pride) wrapped up in the process.
Read this book before your son or daughter applies. Or maybe, like me, afterwards. It’s
humbling. It’s also amazing our kids aren’t more screwed up with fathers like me. BTW, the
comfort is that all or nearly all the kids in my daughter’s class ended up where they ought to be:
not necessarily their first choice (rejected by her top 4 schools) but, oddly, the best choice. Her
college experience was excellent.”

Jack Bunker, “Moneyball for College Admissions. If you have a teen looking ahead to college,
make sure you get this book. If, like me, you’re dumb enough to have four teens, you’re already
screwed, but this wonderfully written book will offer glimmers of light that might not be an
oncoming train.Jeffrey Selingo writes with the authority and warmth of the late, great Tom Wolfe
or his literary doppelgänger, Michael Lewis. The book flows exceptionally—I read it nearly
straight through—and the author clearly gave a lot of thought to the structure of his
narrative.There are too many fascinating, terrifying, and infuriating nuggets to list here. It’s a
special book and you’ll be richer for having read it.”

Christopher J Finlayson, “A holistic look at admissions, though not ground breaking. Who Gets
In and Why discusses college admissions from both the students and colleges perspective. The
book does a good job dissecting how different kinds colleges make their decisions throughout
the process.There are some very interesting nuggets: grades and course rigor matter most,
essays/recommendations often read as generic, telling a cohesive story across an application
matters and that the relationship between a high school and a college can impact admissions
decisions. The discussion on how colleges use Early Decision and estimates of ability to pay to
manage yield and aid budgets was also very interesting.”

Andrew P., “An Admission Insider's review of Who Gets in and Why. In Who Gets in and Why: A
Year Inside College Admissions, Jeffrey Selingo gives readers a true insider’s view into the world
of selective college admissions. I work in this field and can attest to the fact that Selingo



provides readers a detailed and nuanced peek behind the curtains.A modern day deep dive into
the world of college admissions - akin to The Gatekeepers and Creating a Class - Selingo brings
readers into the “room where it happens” providing direct insights from enrollment leaders and
those who read and review thousands of college applications each year.The closing chapters
offer excellent guidance to readers and some recommendations for higher education.I'd
definitely recommend Selingo’s Who Gets in and Why to anyone approaching a collegesearch
as well as my colleagues working to support students and families navigating the admissions
process.”

Thomas Lee, “Good advice and reality check. As the parent of a Class of '24 teen, Selingo's
book certainly described our experience very well. He provides some pretty useful advice in the
last few chapters that anyone will find useful. No need to pay tens of thousands of dollars for
admissions consultants or a few hundred $K's for a fake application. It's unfortunate the amount
of pressure that kids and their families are under from the process but I like the way Selingo
provides useful advice and attempts to put a longer term perspective on the entire situation.”

Stuart Canzeri, “How colleges really admit students....the game has changed. As someone who
works with parents with college bound students, I must say this could be the most insightful tool
parents could use to understand the modern admissions system.Jeff Selingo does an amazing
job making the topic of college admissions come to life. The book is both entertaining and
insightful.A must read for families who want a leg up on their college planning process.This
cracks the code for families, now you don’t need pay $500,000 to fake an application.....you
have all the information here!”

Russell, “Incredibly insightful, pragmatic and enlightening. Jeffrey Selingo explains clearly the
elements that are vital to a successful application as well as providing real colour around the
different types of academic institutions.  HIGHLY RECOMMENDED”
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